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Key Points 
 

 Group CBT for patients with sub-threshold depression has a significant 
effect on depressive symptomatology at post treatment in both working 
age and older adult population.  

 Group CBT does not appear to reduce the incidence of major 
depressive disorders.  

 Group CBT has minimal or no effect on depressive symptomatology 
during follow-up. 

 
The article considers group psychotherapy in sub-threshold depression to 
investigate if group psychological interventions reduce depressive symptoms 
post treatment, and whether these interventions result in a reduced incidence 
of new cases of major depressive disorder. 
 
 

1. Introduction 
 
1.1 A majority of patients with depressive features do not reach the minimum 
diagnostic criteria for major depression, and are subsequently assessed as 
having sub-syndromal or sub-threshold depression [1, 2]. For sub-threshold 
depression, definitions are based on the number of depressive symptoms, 
duration of symptoms; exclusion criteria and associated functional impairment 
have been proposed [3]. Judd et al defined the category sub-syndromal 
symptomatic depression as ‘any two or more simultaneous symptoms of 
depression, present for most or all of the time, at least two weeks in duration, 
associated with evidence of social dysfunction, occurring in individuals who do 
not meet criteria for diagnoses of major depression and/or dysthymia [4,5]. 
Sub-threshold depression is common and clinically important [6], as it often 
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has detrimental effects on health and disability [7], well-being, quality of life, 
psychosocial functioning [8,9,10]  and job performance[11]. There is an 
association with the increased use of medical services, increased mortality 
rate [12, 13], and remains an important risk factor for suicide [14, 15]. 
Because minor depression is more prevalent than depressive disorders [16] 
the total economic cost of minor depression is comparable to that of major 
depression [17]. 
 
1.2 People with sub-threshold depression are at an increased risk of incident 
depressive disorders in the short [1, 17] and long term [18, 6]. Patients with 
subclinical depressive symptoms are frequently treated with antidepressants 
[19]. However, within inpatient populations with severe depression, the benefit 
of antidepressants over placebo is substantial [20]. But, the addition of an 
antidepressant in the management of patients with minor depression is 
unlikely to improve clinical outcomes [21].   
 
1.3 Individual psychological interventions for patients with sub-threshold 
depression can have a significant effect on reducing depressive symptoms in 
adolescents [22, 23], and adults [24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29]. However, the number 
of psychotherapists is often limited in comparison to referral numbers, 
preventing timely delivery of interventions. One possible solution would be to 
provide group based rather than individual psychotherapy. There is only a 
small difference in effects (0.20) between individual interventions and group 
interventions in the treatment of depression [30]. Group interventions are well 
suited to meet the needs of patients with depressive symptoms, as it is often 
accompanied by social isolation, physical disability and bereavement [31]. It is 
estimated that the costs of group therapy are about half of the costs of 
individual therapy [32]. In addition, the findings from one meta-analysis 
indicate that the drop-out rate is significantly higher in individual therapy 
compared to groups, group therapies are at least as acceptable as individual 
therapies, and that additional advantages conferred by groups may increase 
treatment adherence [33].   
 
1.4 Psychotherapy studies aimed at preventing the onset of major depression 
in those with sub-threshold depression have provided mixed results with some 
studies [22, 23], but not others [27, 24] favouring psychotherapeutic 
interventions. A meta-analysis of psychological interventions of sub-threshold 
depression confirms that psychological treatments for sub-threshold 
depression is effective mainly in the short-tem with a modest effect size [17]. 
This meta-analysis included adolescent studies and does not report combined 
effects of group psychotherapies.[ No meta-analyses or systematic review 
since 2006 has examined the effect of group psychotherapies in sub-threshold 
depression in adults[34, 35, 36, 37 ].. Therefore the authors have conducted 
and has accepted a full systematic review that pre dates this work (   
  
 
2 Methods 
 
2.1Identification and selection of studies 
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Data sources: The search strategy was designed to access both published 
and unpublished materials until  October 2013. Medline, Embase, PsychInfo, 
CINAHL,British Nursing Index and Cochrane central register of controlled 
trials were searched. Major bodies providing evidence and good practice 
guidelines like NICE, the Society of Psychotherapy Research and the British 
Association of Psychotherapy were reviewed. Unpublished studies were 
searched through dissertation abstracts. Citations for additional trials from 
reference lists and indexing of key papers were checked to locate relevant 
articles. The previous two years of the British Journal of Psychiatry, the 
International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry and the British Journal of 
Psychotherapy were manually searched. There was no limit on the age of the 
studies and no language restrictions were applied. Experts in the field were 
contacted for any ongoing and unpublished trials. The population search 
terms (both MeSH terms and text words) included ‘depression, dysthymia, 
adjustment disorder, affective disorder, sub-clinical depression, sub-threshold 
depression, minor depression’ and were combined with intervention terms 
such as ‘group therapy, cognitive therapy, behaviour therapy, psychotherapy’. 
 
We defined the following inclusion criteria: 

1. All randomised and cluster-randomised controlled trials from all 
settings. 

2. Studies with adults aged 16 years and above. 
3. Subjects with clinically relevant depressive symptoms as indicated by 

elevated depression scores on a standardised depression inventory 
4. The severity of depression was measured using standardised 

depression inventories. 
5. No major depressive disorder or dysthymia as established with help of 

a standardised diagnostic interview to exclude the presence of a mood 
disorder at the baseline. 

6. At least one form of formalised psychotherapeutic treatment in a group 
setting. A group was defined as having three or more members. 

7. The group psychotherapeutic intervention was not being administered 
in combination with any other psychotherapy, educational, or 
psychosocial interventions. 

8. There was no limit on the length of treatment or the number of group 
sessions.  

9. Physical or other co-morbidity was allowed as long as the subjects 
fulfilled the criteria for sub threshold depression. This was irrespective 
of whether the depressive symptoms were primary or secondary to the 
physical illness. 

10. We also included studies in which subjects with depressive disorder 
were included but stratified during randomisation and the results 
specifically reported for subjects with sub threshold depression. 

 
We only excluded the following studies:  

1. Studies involving patients with mood disorder, significant cognitive 
impairment including dementia, other primary mental illness, primary 
diagnosis of alcohol or drug dependence and those experiencing 
psychotic symptoms.  

2. Reviews and studies that were purely qualitative in nature.  
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3. Trials where group psychotherapy was administered in combination 
with other therapies, pharmacotherapy, as a part of a multi-component 
intervention, as a stepped care management or as a part of care 
management where the effect specific to group psychotherapy was 
unable to be estimated. 

 
The studies were assessed for their quality using the Cochrane Collaboration 
for Depression and Anxiety group Quality Rating Scale developed by 
Moncrieff and colleagues [38], and the parameters for quality assessment set 
out by COCHRANE [39] . The quality of reporting of the trials was compared 
against the CONSORT checklist for non-pharmacological studies: CONSORT-
NPT[40]. 
 
3 Statistical Methods 
 

The primary outcome measure was change in the severity of depressive 

symptoms. Changes in outcome measures at post treatment and during 

follow-up were recorded. We used standardised mean difference as the 

summary statistic in our meta-analysis. This expresses the size of the 

treatment effect in each trial relative to the variability observed in the trial, 

enabling us to pool different scales assessing primary outcome. Summary 

statistics were based on intention to treat data and when missing on available 

case analysis. All studies were weighted according to their precision, using 

the inverse variance method. Chi squared tests were applied to assess the 

heterogeneity of the studies included. We used a random effects model for 

meta-analyses. According to our study protocol if at least 10 eligible studies 

were included in the metanalysis, it was planned to evaluate publication bias, 

sensitivity and subgroup analysis to evaluate the effects of low quality trials 

and to explore the effect of severity of depression, modality of intervention, 

therapy and age on pooled effect size. Initially, the intervention groups were 

compared with waiting list control/treatment as usual groups and then with 

active control groups. Odds ratios for loss to follow-up and Relative Risks for 

developing major depressive disorder during the follow up were calculated. 

The meta-analysis was conducted using RevMan5.1, Review Manager 

(RevMan) [Computer program]. Version 5.1. Copenhagen: The Nordic 

Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. The metanalysis was 

carried out to examine the effect size  of the intervetion from individual studies 

in comparison to others ( by means of the forest plot) and importantly to derive 

the pooled effect size of the intervention. However only five studies reported 

this data allowing for a pooled analysis 

 
4 Results: 
 
4.1 Selection of studies 
 
The study extraction and selection process as recommended by the PRISMA 
statement [41] is shown in figure 1  
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Figure 1:  Flow diagram of randomised controlled trials (RCTS) included 
and excluded in meta-analysis. 
 
4.2 Quality Assessment  
  
Based on Quality Rating Scale (QRS) assessments the six studies included in 
the meta-analysis achieved reasonable QRS scores of between 21 and 35, 
with an overall mean score of 29.5 (SD 5.1) out of a maximum score of 46. 
The studies were rated independently by two authors (MK and PL) with mean 
inter-rater reliability of kappa 0.7.  
 
The following parameters as recommended by Higgins and Green 2005 [39] 
39 were applied to evaluate the quality of intervention: 
 
1. Standardisation and monitoring: All trials used structured and manualised 
psychotherapy. In Allart 2003, Haringsma 2006 and Konnert 2009 the 
therapists were monitored for adherence to treatment manual by listening to a 
sample audio recorded sessions. In Allart 2003 treatment adherence was 
verified independently and by a member of the research team in Haringsma 
2006 and Konnert 2009.In addition all therapists received regular supervision 
in Allart 2003, Konnert 2009 and Haringsma 2006.  The study by Allart 2003 
involved regular supervision of the therapists but no formal methods of 
monitoring or verification. Chesney 2003, Spek 2007 and Spek 2008 made no 
attempt to check the standardisation of the intervention. 
 
2. Randomisation and allocation of concealment: In all studies there was 
evidence of randomisation but no evidence of blinding of assessors. 
Randomisation and allocation of sequence was done independently in Spek 
2007 and Spek 2008.Only Spek 2008 reported how concealment of allocation 
was achieved. Randomisation sequence generation was adequately reported 
in only two trials (Allart 2003 and Haringsma 2006). Only Haringsma 2006 and 
Spek 2008 reported on the implementation of randomisation, sequence 
generation and assignment of participants to their groups. 
 
3. Characteristics of therapists: Trained psychologist and social workers 
administered group interventions in Chesney 2003, Spek 2008 and Spek 
2007. Psychologists and student psychologist administered intervention in 
Allart 2003. Professional background of therapists was unclear in Haringsma 
2006 and Konnert 2009. In both these studies it was reported that health care 
professionals and research assistants delivered group therapies. None of the 
studies state explicitly if the therapists were comparable. 
 
4.3 Quality of reporting of psychotherapy trials 
 
Of the 27 recommended items to report on CONSORT: NPT the included 
studies reported between 18 and 20 items. The mean number of items 
reported was 18.8 (0.7), which is indicative of sub-optimal reporting. The 
major shortcoming on reporting items was in the methods section of the 
CONSORT-NPT. All the studies failed to report at least 6 of the 13 essential 
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methodological items. 
 
4.4 Study characteristics 
 
All trials were randomized controlled trials with parallel design. All studies 
evaluated the effect of group therapies with practice principles of cognitive 
behavioral therapy. Selected characteristics are presented in table 1.  
 
Control groups were either waiting list subjects [28,36,42],  treatment as usual 
[35,24] or controls, receiving any other form of active intervention [37,42,36]  
Participants in three studies were older adults [28,37,35]. All participants in 
Chesney 2003 [42] were men. Participants in Konnert 2009 [35] were elderly 
nursing home residents who were screened for depression. Otherwise, 
participants in the studies were community dwellers who volunteered to 
participate in the study by responding to advertising and media 
announcements. Cut-off score on a recognised standardised depression 
inventory was used to identify participants with sub-threshold depression. All 
studies used a standardised diagnostic instrument to exclude subjects 
meeting diagnostic criteria for a mood disorders.  
 
 
5.0. Effects on depressive symptomatology  
 
a. Group psychotherapy versus waiting list/treatment as usual control  
  
Five trials compared experimental intervention i.e. group psychotherapies with 
waiting list or treatment as usual [25,28, 35,36,42]. Figure 2 shows the results 
of five trials using different outcome measures that compare intervention 
versus waiting list controls. There were a total of 257 subjects in the treatment 
groups, 238 in the control groups. There was a statistically significant 
difference in favour of the intervention (MD = -3.48, 95%CI: -5.02,-1.93 z = 
4.41, p< 0.0001). Even though the pooled estimate favours the experimental 
intervention this advantage was predominantly derived from two studies (Spek 
2007, Allart 2003). Comparators from the remaining three studies (Chesney 
2003, Haringsma 2006 and Konnert 2009) cross the line of no effect. 
Therefore, the result has to be viewed with caution especially as the total 
number of studies included in this meta-analysis is relatively small. 
 
 
b. Group psychotherapy versus other therapeutic interventions (active 
controls) 
 
Three trials generated data on depression scores between group 
psychotherapeutic intervention and other forms of therapeutic controls 
[36,37,42]. Figure 3 shows all combinations of group therapies and active 
control treatments. There were a total of 208 subjects in the treatment groups 
and 213 in the active control groups. The active control group in studies done 
by and colleagues [36,37] was computerised cognitive behavioural therapy; in 
Chesney 2003 [42] it was group education. There were no significant 
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differences between the groups in individual and combined measures. (MD = 
0.37 95%CI: -1.29-2.04 z = 0.44, p= 0.66).  
 
  
6.0 Effect of group psychotherapy on depression at follow up 
 
1. Group psychotherapy versus waiting list controls at Six months follow up. 
 
Two trials [25,35] compared intervention and waiting list controls at six months 
follow-up with the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS) and the Becks 
Depressive Inventory (BDI), respectively. There were two comparisons 
between group intervention and treatment as usual/waiting list. There were a 
total of 77 subjects in the group interventions and 58 in the control groups. 
There were no significant difference between the groups in individual and 
combined measures (MD=1.54, 95%CI: -1.36-4.45, z=1.04, p=0.30). 
Confidence interval of both comparisons crossed the line of no effect.  
 
2. Group psychotherapy versus waiting list controls at 12 months follow up 
 
Two trials [25,37] compared intervention against waiting list controls at 12 
months follow-up on Centre for epidemiological studies depression scale 
(CESD) and Becks Depressive Inventory (BDI) measures respectively. There 
were two comparisons between group intervention and waiting list/treatment 
as usual groups. There were a total of 125 in the group intervention and 103 
in the control group for this comparison . There is an overall significant effect 
in favour of the control (MD =2.79, 95%CI: 0.56-5.02, z =2.45, p=0.01). 
However, most of this effect comes from just one study [37], and both the 
comparisons crossed the line of no effect. 
 
7.0. Effects of group intervention on incidence of major depression. 
Three trials [25,35,37] reported the proportion of cases that developed 
depression during follow up in both experimental and control conditions. 
(Figure 4). There were no overall significant differences between groups 
(RR=1.15, 95%CI: 0.85, 1.54 z =0.90, p=0.37) or statistical heterogeneity (chi 
squared = 0.66 p=0.72).  

 
8.0. Additional analyses  
 
After excluding the studies that failed to report intention-to-treat analysis, a 
significant pooled mean difference favouring experimental intervention against 
waiting list controls of MD= 4.59 95% (CI:-6.74—2.4 z=4.18 p<0.0001) was 
found. After excluding studies that had drop-out rates of twenty percent or 
more, experimental interventions were compared with active controls. The 
pooled mean difference was no longer significant (MD =0.003 95%CI=-
2.28,2.34 z=0.03 p=0.98). There was no evidence of statistical heterogeneity 
in either analysis. From studies that included older adult participants (50yrs 
and above) only, a significant pooled mean difference favouring the 
experimental intervention against waiting list control was found, albeit with an 
increase in statistical heterogeneity (MD=-3.40 95%CI= -5.43,-1.37 z=3.29 
P=0.001). Interested readers can refer to the supplementary data provided. 
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Overall, there were no significant important differences in drop-out rates when 
group interventions were compared with treatment as usual in any of the 
individual studies. However there were fewer drop-outs in the group 
intervention as opposed to computerised cognitive behavioural therapy group. 
The difference was statistically significant (OR 13.61, p < 0.001).  
 

 
9.0 Discussion 
 
This systematic review gives a clear indication that group cognitive 
behavioural treatment for sub-threshold depression has an effect on 
depressive symptoms at post-treatment in comparison to waiting list controls. 
The group psychotherapeutic intervention provided similar benefit to both 
working age and older adult participants with sub-clinical depression. The 
reported benefits of group intervention in comparison to other active 
interventions did not reach statistical significance. Group psychotherapy was 
no better than computerised cognitive behavioural therapy or group education 
in reducing depressive symptoms at post-treatment. Though the meta-
analyses confirm that group psychotherapy is an effective intervention in 
adults with sub-threshold depression in comparison to waiting list controls, the 
overall effect size is at best modest. However, larger effect sizes are difficult 
to achieve in this population, because the level of depressive symptomatology 
is relatively low at baseline compared to subjects with major depression. The 
possibilities for improvement are therefore limited due to the ceiling effect. 
Such an effect has been observed in antidepressant trials in those with less 
severe depressive symptoms.[43,44,20,45]. Importantly, the observed 
superiority of group psychotherapy over waiting list control at post treatment 
was not maintained during follow-up.  
 
There is insufficient evidence from both, meta-analyses and individual studies 
to support the use of group psychotherapies in sub-clinical depression to 
prevent the emergence of major depression. There were no significant 
differences between experimental intervention and controls in relation to the 
relative risk of incident depression during the follow-up period. This finding is 
not dissimilar to the findings by Cuijpers et al 2007 [17] in their meta-analysis 
of psychological treatments in sub-clinical depression. They observed a trend 
favouring psychological intervention and report a non-significant relative risk 
of 0.70 (95% CI 0.47-1.03) for developing a major depressive disorder in 
those subjects who received the intervention.  
 
The majority of the evidence favouring the effectiveness of group 
psychotherapies comes from the Netherlands using the practice principles of 
Coping with Depression (CWD) Therapy [46]. The question is whether this 
particular way of applying group therapy is generally superior to other forms of 
group psychotherapy, or whether there is a bias in the reporting of the data 
from the Netherlands that explains these differences. More studies are 
needed to clarify this important point. None of the studies so far have carried 
out component analyses, which would have helped delineate the active 
components in group therapy for sub-threshold depression. For therapists it is 
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of practical importance to learn what components of the therapy are for 
symptom reduction and what promotes prophylaxis for the onset of major 
depression. This may also help to explain the difference we found between 
Dutch and other studies. 
 
The attrition rate in this review is similar to those reported in previous reviews 
of group psychotherapies [47,48,49]. Overall, there were no significant 
differences in drop-outs between group interventions at post treatment and 
during follow-up when compared to waiting list or treatment controls. Another 
important observation is that group treatment had fewer drop-outs when 
compared to any other active treatment comparator. This is an encouraging 
finding and an indication that group therapies are an acceptable intervention 
for those with sub-clinical depression. However, the lower drop-out rate may 
also have other reasons: the majority of the study participants were volunteers 
recruited by media advertisements that preferred and were willing to receive 
psychological interventions for their depressive symptoms.  
 
Trials that included older adults failed to report adequately how therapy or the 
control intervention was delivered or modified to suit the needs of this 
population. This is of clinical relevance particularly for the older adults who are 
at increased risk sensory impairment, bereavement, disability and physical ill 
health [50] necessitating certain modification in the model and delivery of 
interventions [51,52]. Furthermore, the study population was a non-clinical 
sample of community dwellers who volunteered to participate. In other words, 
the participants were not chosen from an identified group of ill patients. They 
received intervention in the community, either at their own residence or in 
outpatient clinics. Setting of group interventions is related to treatment, with 
greater gains found in those who are treated outside hospitals [47]. The Dutch 
studies had larger sample size and were better in design and delivery of the 
intervention  compared to non-Dutch studies. This may partly explain the 
positive results for group treatment that are found in Netherlands. The severity 
of depression symptoms across the  studies is similar, as they all had 
subsyndromal depression.  Hence, it is   unlikely that the observed differences 
in effect size can be explained by the ceiling effect. 
 
The studies involving patients concurrently taking antidepressant therapy fail 
to measure the effect of antidepressants on the outcomes [53]. Hence, it is not 
possible from this review to comment on the relative efficacy of group 
therapies to antidepressant medication or combined interventions in those 
with sub-clinical depression.  
 
Both self report measures and clinician rated instruments for depression were 
used to report outcomes in this study. In a recent meta-analysis [54], clinician 
rated instruments resulted in a significant higher effect size than self report 
instruments from the same studies with a differential effect size of 0.20 (0.1-
0.3)  A similar trend was reported in a previous systematic review of group 
psychotherapy in geriatric depression by our research group [49]. A recent 
meta-analytic comparison of continuous and dichotomous outcomes in studies 
of psychotherapy for depression has shown that effect sizes are somewhat 
smaller when continuous outcomes are compared with dichotomous 
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outcomes [55]. Therefore, there is a need for more research to investigate the 
effect of different outcome measures on effect sizes in sub-clinical depression, 
as the baseline scores in this population are relatively small and the expected 
level of change from intervention is minimal.  
 
Little is reported about the characteristics, expertise and effect of the 
therapists on the outcomes. This reduces the relevance and generalizability of 
the research findings in clinical practice. The overall modest result may be 
attributed to the non-specific curative factors observed in group setting [56,57] 
or due to structural inequalities between the experimental and control groups 
[58]. None of the studies included have reviewed these factors from an 
empirical standpoint. However, we were able to confirm a modest effect size 
of group therapy versus waiting list controls, indicating that it is at least 
marginally better than doing nothing.  
 
Group psychotherapy theoretically allows treatment to be offered to a far 
greater number of individuals than is currently possible and offers 
considerable savings in terms of therapist time. However, this is offset by the 
at best modest effect size of group therapy that we found compared with 
waiting list controls and no advantage over other active treatment controls. 
Though treatment of the patients in groups costs less than individual therapy 
in the short term [32], there is simply no data at this point on long term cost 
effectiveness of group psychotherapy. From a treatment cost effectiveness 
perspective the drive to increase utilization of group therapy is thus premature 
in the absence of evidence showing the therapeutic equivalence of group and 
individual psychotherapies.  
 
 
10.0Strengths of the study 
 
The search strategy was comprehensive and designed to identify both 
published and unpublished materials with no restriction on language or age of 
the study. Both methodological quality and quality of reporting of the trials has 
been examined systematically in a scientific manner. Two authors 
independently verified the accuracy of the data extracted and rated the 
methodological quality to the trials. We used validated quality measurements 
to rate the quality of the included studies. 
 
Most of the studies included in the meta-analyses were small and insufficiently 
powered. Studies with small sample size tend to overestimate the effect size 
when compared to large and well-powered trials [59]. Though there were 
variations in study participants, study design and interventions, there was no 
evidence of statistical heterogeneity. Therefore, the studies included in the 
meta-analyses can be seen as fairly homogenous, adding to the strength of 
this review. 
 
11.0 Limitations 
 
The relatively small number of eligible studies, diversity of the target 
populations and care received by control groups are major limitations of this 
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study. The bulk of the study population comes from Netherlands. The very 
elderly, those with co-morbid psychiatric symptoms, those expressing suicidal 
thoughts or with primary substance misuse problems were typically excluded 
from these trials. The small number of eligible studies for a metanalysis may  
reduce the generalisability of our findings beyond similar populations despite 
low heterogeneity. 
 
All studies included in this review compared group CBT with waiting list 
controls or another active comparators like group education of computerised 
cognitive behavioural therapy. None of the trials evaluated the benefit of 
group psychotherapy against individual therapy. There were no trials 
comparing the benefits of psychotherapy in formal groups with other effective 
interventions for depression like guided self-help groups [60] and bibliotherapy 
[61] . None of the trials included pharmacotherapy as a parallel control. 
 
The quality rating scores indicative of methodological quality of the six studies 
included in the meta-analysis was less than desirable. Major shortcoming on 
reporting items was in the methods section of the CONSORT-NPT. Whilst 
some of these items are more difficult to achieve in psychotherapy research 
[62] because of the difficulties with blinding participants and therapists, others 
could be improved in future studies to increase the overall quality of such 
research. 
 
 
12.0 Clinical implications  
 
Sub-clinical depression is not recognised as a diagnostic entity in any of the 
current clinical and diagnostic classifications. There is a risk that in the 
absence of accurate medical coding provision such patients may be wrongly 
classified [63]. Our meta-analysis clearly indicates that the group interventions 
produce statistically significant reductions in depressive symptoms post 
treatment. The clinical relevance of such a reduction in depressive inventories 
is, however, as yet unclear [64].  
 
There is extensive use of antidepressants for emotional complaints in the 
absence of a diagnosis of major depression [65]. It is unlikely that those with 
sub-clinical depression will be deemed eligible or a priority for psychological 
therapies. The evidence from this study and from previous meta-analysis [17] 
indicates that psychological treatments for sub-syndromal depression have a 
significant effect on depressive symptoms, at least in the short term. The 
results from a recent systematic review in this journal by Barbui and 
colleagues suggest antidepressants should not be considered for initial 
treatment of individuals with sub-clinical depression [45]. Shifting from drugs 
to psychological interventions would require investment in human resources, 
training and supervision, as well as additional time for health care providers to 
deliver the interventions. Even in systems with few resources a shift away 
from drug to psychological interventions may be more cost effective [66]. 
However, caution is needed in light of the lack of evidence for group 
psychotherapy with regard to long term outcomes. Unless future research 
shows a long term benefit of group psychotherapy, one needs to question the 
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utility of any treatment (psychological or pharmacological) that merely 
provides modest short term benefits. 
 
 
13.0 Implications for future research 
 
More research in this area is clearly needed, as the definitions of sub-
threshold depression still vary considerably. Minor depression, as defined in 
the appendix of The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders 
(DSM IV) is an important step forward in this respect [67], although not all 
subjects with clinically relevant depressive symptoms will meet the criteria for 
minor depression [5]. None of the studies in the meta-analysis evaluated the 
curative factors that groups offer above individual therapy from an empirical 
standpoint. Component analysis and dismantling studies offer the opportunity 
to tease apart active from inert aspects of group therapy. Cost effectiveness 
measures need to be included in future depression prevention trials in those 
with sub-threshold depression. Replications of successful randomised trials 
need to be carried out by teams other than those who carried out the original 
trials to avoid bias. Depression prevention trials should include individuals 
across large geographical areas including participants from more than one 
country. 
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